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Westminster Schools Forum

Minutes
Date and time of meeting: Monday 12 June 2017 at 4.45 pm

Location: Portland House, 1 Bressenden Place, London SW1E 5RS
	Representing
	Name
	Organisation
	Attendance

	Primary Schools
	6 Members
	
	

	Primary Head
	Sandra Tyrrell (ST)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	Present

	Primary Head
	Joffy Conolly (JC)
	Soho Parish 
	Absent

	Primary Head
	Mary Wilson (MW)
	St Mary of the Angels Primary
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Vacant
	
	

	Primary Governor
	Andrew Garwood-Watkins (AGW) (Vice Chair)
	St Stephens CE Primary  
	Present

	Primary Governor
	Ti Chen (TC)
	Christchurch Bentinck Primary
	Present

	Secondary schools
	1 Member
	
	

	Secondary Head
	Eugene Moriarty (EM)
	St Augustine’s High
	Present

	Academies
	5 Members
	
	

	Secondary Non Recoupment Academy Principal
	James Wilson (JW)
	Westminster City
	Present

	Secondary Recoupment Academy Head
	Sian Maddrell (SM) substitute for Alex Atherton)
	Greycoat Hospital School
	Present

	Secondary Recoupment Academy
	Michael Bithell (MB)
	United Westminster Schools Foundation
	Present 

	Alternative Provision Academy
	Nathan Crawley-Lyons (NCL)
	TBAP
	Absent 

	Primary Recoupment Academy Head 
	Louisa Lochner (LL)
	Gateway Academy
	Present

	Maintained Nursery Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Nursery Head
	Liz Hillyard (LH)
	Tachbrook Nursery
	Present 

	Special Schools
	1 member
	
	

	Special Schools Head
	Andy Balmer (AB)
	Westminster Special Schools
	Present

	Early Years (PVI)
	1 member
	
	

	
	John Trow-Smith (JTS)
	LEYF
	Present

	14-19 Representative
	1 member
	
	

	
	Vacant
	
	

	Officers in Attendance
	
	
	

	Director of Education
	Ian Heggs (IH)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Director of Finance & Resources
	Dave McNamara (DMc)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Director of Resources
	Andrew Tagg (AT)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Head of SEN
	Fiona Phelps (FP)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	SEN
	Jo Baty (JB)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Clerk 
	Amanda Price (AP)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Finance
	Lize Ferreira (LF)
	Tri-Borough Children’s Services
	Present

	Observers
	
	
	

	Director of Finance
	Mr John McDonald
	St Marylebone CE School
	Present

	Head of Finance
	Mr Gary Savage
	Westminster Academy
	Present


	Item
	
	Action

	1. 
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Sian Maddrell attended in place of Alex Atherton from Quintin Kynaston.
	

	
	
	

	2. 
	APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR
	

	
	AT explained that the Chair of the Schools Forum, Aslam Merchant, had stood down as a member of the Forum as he is no longer a school governor.  AT thanked Aslam on behalf of the local authority and the Schools Forum for all the work that he had done in his role as Chair.  
The appointment of a new Chair would be carried forward to the autumn term meeting, when full membership of the Forum is considered.   AGW, the current Vice Chair, would Chair this meeting.   

There are currently vacancies for parent governor and 14-19 representatives.  Individual groups will be written to for nominations for September.  

	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	The Clerk would check that Alex Atherton is the secondary Recoupment Academy Head representative.  


	Clerk

	
	
	

	3. 
	MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 20 MARCH 2017 (A1)
	

	
	The extraordinary meeting proposed at the last meeting did not take place as the outcome of the National Funding Formula was not received.  Other items that would have been considered at that meeting are on the agenda today.

	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	The meeting approved the minutes of its meeting held on 20 March 2017.

	

	
	
	

	4.
	EXTERNAL REVIEW OF SEN PROVISION (A2)

	

	
	FP and JB joined the table.  

The review carried out by Peter Gray (PG) had looked at the SEND provision within each individual borough and identified key issues.  His review included considering how adequate the current provision is and whether it meets the needs of the borough.  PG also looked at the cost of provision and whether a response and challenge is required around funding from the Government.
AT suggested that PG attend the autumn term Forum to discuss the work he has done and next steps.  
Referring to the reports:

· The review has highlighted the continued use in Westminster of the independent sector and the placement of students out of area, given the level of resource bases within the authority.
· The review found that there is a lack of financial understanding around SEN.  It is recognised that the LA needs to do more work to clarify SEN funding within the school budget.  

· The report will be circulated more widely but shared with Schools Forum beforehand for any final comments.

· There is a need to agree which recommendations to progress with first.

· The level of independent non-maintained provision commissioned for SEN children has reduced, with more children placed locally in maintained school.

· AT referred to Table 9 on page 13 of PG’s report which shows resource bases in Westminster.  This information can be used to inform any reforms and additions to provision.

· ASD has been highlighted as a significant need for provision and the LA is working with College Park.

Comments and discussions included:
· EM raised the issue of the significant number of SEN pupils supported in mainstream schools that are not included in the scope of the report.   EM stated that many of these children may be coping in mainstream but not thriving.  

· AT referred to the number of vacancies in Churchill Gardens and the increase in pupils with ASD who would benefit from a specialist setting.  The LA is looking at whether the resource bases are being utilised as effectively as possible and whether an additional ASD resource base is required in the north of the borough.

· ST stated that she has children who would benefit from attending the Churchill Gardens resource base but who have not been directed there.   FP pointed out that parents express a preference for mainstream and do not want a resource unit.  It is critical that EHC Plans identify the needs of the child correctly so that they are correctly placed.    There are currently children in Churchill Gardens who do not have EHC plans.  All these children will be going through a needs assessment.  
· AGW stated that there needs to be a clear pathway for headteachers to ensure all places available are utilised.  He wondered if there is a way that vacant places could be advertised.  IH advised that this is being looked at but that the way forward may be that places are changed to meet the need, ie, to fund the growing need for ASD places.

· There is no additional funding for SEND places, therefore the LA needs to look at current provision to ensure it is being used as effectively as possible for the needs of the resident children with SEND.

· AB stated that the occupancy figures in the report may not be accurate as the numbers for College Park and QEII are not, which may also be the case for Churchill Gardens.  AB also recognises that a number of students in both College Park and QEII may not be placed in these schools under the current criteria.   Once this situation evolves, there should be more places, particularly for ASD pupils, to negate the need for children to be placed out of borough.

· It was agreed that the report should be updated with the latest information where possible before being circulated wider.

· IH advised that the SEN strategy is being updated.  JB will be meeting schools before the end of term to do some planning and identifying high needs challenges.  Data in the report will continue to be updated throughout the summer.  The plan is to relaunch the SEN strategy after the summer break.

· SEN outreach was discussed.  The LA is working closely on an SEN outreach specification.  IH advised that an action plan is being developed to include key recommendations from the review.  

· AB advised that the Westminster Special Schools outreach team has a new manager and is looking at becoming an authorised deliverer of the ASD provision referred to in the report.
· Support for dyslexia – schools find little support for this, which is an issue under the new curriculum which does not consider the needs of pupils with dyslexia.  It was confirmed that the outreach service includes support of this.

· TC asked how much Peter Gray is being remunerated for the work he has done.  IH responded that the DfE has funded this review but that this information can be brought back to the Schools Forum.  

· There is a concern that the report will be outdated due to the 30 hours provision and changes in the tri-borough.   The LA confirmed that they are taking these into account.    


	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	(i) PG’s report to be up-dated with more current data.

(ii) SEN strategy and Action Plan to be brought back to autumn term meeting.
(iii) Information on Westminster Special Schools outreach service to be included in school bulletin.  Copy to also be sent to JTS for circulation to PVIs.
(iv) Remuneration information on PG to be brought back to Schools Forum.

(v) Any comments on the 30 hours and the impact of SEN on this should be emailed to AT.

	(ii) Agenda item autumn term

(iii)AB to send information to AP

(iv)IH

	
	
	

	5.
	DSG OUTTURN 2016/17 (A3)
	

	
	AT referred to appendix A3.  There is an error in Table 2.2, which should say 426, not 424.

Questions and discussion included:

· Schools with falling rolls – looking for a fundamental agreement from Schools Forum to protect these schools.  It may be that no schools lose under the latest Government statement but schools need to be prepared just in case.   Members agreed that there needs to be transparency about who would qualify, particularly as some schools have already put things in place to meet anticipated reductions.  The LA is not looking to allocate funding at this stage, just to have an agreement from the Forum that this can be considered if required.  One member fully supports this proposal.

· EM asked about the methodology about balances.  AT confirmed that the balances in the report are as at 31st March according to information from the schools.  MW reported that the figures do not reflect the accurate situation.  She is particularly concerned that more up-to-date and accurate figures are not now available and that incorrect data is being shared with councillors.

· AT agreed not to circulate the report further until more accurate figures are received and would welcome information from schools on why these figures are different as he understood that schools had included all accruals and payments in advance.

· It was recognised that establishing the correct end of year figures for schools had been hindered by Agresso.

· Secondary schools.  The request to have £4.4k allocated according to the report was discussed.  This payment would bring equality across the primary and secondary schools, although it was recognised that the secondary schools agreed not to implement this in 2016/17 as they chose to move towards the NFF.

· One member highlighted the need under 3.3.2 to ensure that money cannot be clawed back if it is being carried forward to support future purposes.  That member felt there should be a plan in place to spend all unallocated LA DSG.  IH agreed that, like schools, the LA should have a plan in place for the use of reserves.

· IH referred to the dramatic cut in ESG, from £1.1m to £335k.  The LA will be moving to meet this reduced funding but is asking for £300k per year for the next two years to enable cuts to be implemented without destabilising services from the LA.
· Any other suggestions regarding how the balances should be used should be sent to AT.

· JTS referred to the Early Years Block and the increase in expenditure.  The paper in September will clearly articulate where this has been spent so that members can ensure funding has been allocated as the Schools Forum agreed.

	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	(i) All agreed that 3.3.1 could be put in place
(ii) 3.3.2 – Transitional plan to be brought to the next meeting when a decision will be made.

(iii) 3.3.3 – Paper to be brought back to autumn term meeting with accurate balances and how budget planning and allocations will look. 
	3.3.2 and 3.3.3 agenda items for next meeting

	
	
	

	6.
	BUDGET MONITORING – FORECASE OUTURN 2017/18 (A4)
	

	
	AT introduced the report.  The additional £2.48m funding is mainly the result of extra funding for the 30 hours.  Appendix A of the report currently does not show any variance but this will change going forward.  
Early Years Block – items are tagged so that it can be identified if the designated thresholds are being met.


	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	 
	

	
	
	

	7.
	SCHEME FOR FINANCING SCHOOLS (A5)
	

	
	The report had been brought back to approve the final changes that were agreed previously.  
Redundancies:

· AT confirmed that the LA is not responsible for academies.

· All schools with negative balances need to be reviewed by the LA to ensure the school has a plan in place.

· It is expected that governing bodies have considered the financial situations of their schools and are ensuring plans are in place if budgets are likely to go into a deficit.

· Governing bodies also need to have regard for the health and safety of staff.

· Academies and voluntary aided schools are expected to do this, whilst community schools are supported by the LA around health and safety requirements.

· The LA is happy to support all schools in this if required.

· One member felt that a percentage of the budget should be used as the benchmark for support for redundancy payments, rather than a fixed figure of £200k.  AT advised that this will be reviewed every year and could be considered for next year.  AT did point out that the LA would use its discretion regarding supporting schools, for example, if their reserves are just below £200k or other factors.  
· The meeting discussed how much reserves a school should have in light of future cuts.  AT advised that the guidance is 5.8% but that with the uncertainty around funding going forward, this could be higher.  Schools are advised that a staffing budget of over 85% is not sustainable.
· IH advised that the LA is running a workshop on 13 July at 12.30pm on making the best use of your budget.  The venue is All Souls’ Primary School and the workshop is open to all headteachers and chairs of governors.  IH thanked those headteachers who were supporting this event by leading workshops.

· JTS referred to the 30 hours and funding for mid-term starters and leavers.  He is concerned there could be turbulence with parents looking for places offering the 30 hours.

· Headteachers were unclear what actions parents should be taking now around the 30 hours.  AT would look at what has been sent out and possibility of providing some clearer information, perhaps in a letter to parents.


	AT to look at information for parents on 30 hours

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	(i) It was agreed that the Scheme can be issued initially to all maintained schools.

(ii) All members other than one member who would prefer a percentage rather than a fixed figure agreed to Annex B covering redundancy.

	

	
	
	

	8.
	DIRECTORS UPDATE
	

	
	· IH advised that the tri-borough changes will be in place by April 2018 but some may be implemented earlier.  Schools will be advised when there are any developments, particularly around appointments.  It is not anticipated that schools will notice any difference in the services they receive.
· BT is not extending their contract in March 2019.  The LA is going through a procurement process for payroll and HR providers.  DMc advised that schools are best supported by a dedicated schools finance system, eg, Capita FMS.
	

	
	RESOLVED
	

	
	 
	

	9.
	DATES FOR MEETINGS ACADEMIE YEAR 2017/2018
	

	
	To be circulated.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	10.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
	

	
	There was no other business
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